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I could not know that the evening’s speaker would be murdered 10 days later. I could not realize how his words 
would affect my rabbinate for the next 40 years, or how sharply his message would contrast with today’s most prom-
inent voices that speak for religion.

The speaker was the Rev. Martin Luther King Jr., addressing our national rabbinical convention at The Concord 
Resort hotel in New York’s Catskills Mountains on March 25, 1968. His speech to us that night is one of many that 
the eloquent civil rights giant delivered to audiences across the land. But for me, it was a profound moment in which 
one man spoke of faith at its best. As I look back over the words of his “conversation” — King made it a point to tell 
us that he wasn’t “going to make a speech” — I’m struck by the timelessness of his words and the durability of his 
vision to this day.

Why was King speaking before a group of rabbis? He was there to celebrate the 60th birthday of his good friend, 
and my teacher, the theologian Rabbi Abraham Heschel, who had joined King in his civil rights march from Selma to 
Montgomery.

Though King surely had an agenda of his own to convey to his rapt audience, he also responded to questions sub-
mitted beforehand. We were particularly sensitive, for instance, to the anti-Semitic views being voiced at the time by 
militant black leaders, such as Stokely Carmichael and Rap Brown.

King addressed that issue while also emphasizing his hopes for racial justice in America, but he then broadened the 
scope of the question to address the moral imperative of defeating poverty for 40 million Americans of all races and 
religions.

“Even though the president (Lyndon Johnson) said today that we have never had it so good, we must honestly say 
that for many people in our country, they’ve never had it so bad. … It is poverty amid plenty,” he told us.
And then King did what he did best. He used an approach rarely used by religious leaders today — one that seems 
foreign in the current world of religion. He invited us to join him at the upcoming Poor People’s March on Washing-
ton. King wanted a sea of people to flood Washington and squat in their tents until the president and Congress took 
action to provide jobs and income for the needy. It was a protest that would occur months later without King to lead 
the way.

Unifying faiths
Today, on King’s birthday, America most vividly will recall his pivotal leadership in seeking racial equality. That in 
itself is a debt this country can never repay. But as his speech to us that night in 1968 demonstrated, his moral and 
religious fervor began with his own people, but it didn’t stop there. It expanded to incorporate the unifying themes of 
all faiths and an assortment of societal ills, of which racial inequality was only one.
King didn’t see Christians or Jews or Muslims or blacks or whites. He saw people. He didn’t focus on the differences 
as much as he defined the common humanity of all people. Today, we see an Iraq divided by sectarian strife and 
bloodied by religious wars. The same scourge affects the borders with Israel. Indeed, the United States is fighting a 
“war on terror,” but the world knows that it’s a conflict borne of fanatical religious differences.

I wonder what King would think of the world today. What would he say to the world’s leaders — religious and secu-
lar — to make sense of this blood-letting and to put them on a path toward ethnic and religious harmony and collab-
oration?

On that night, King’s concerns were on that generation’s war: Vietnam. He said, “There must be a de-escalation and 
final stopping of the war in Vietnam, and an escalation of the war against poverty and racism here at home.” He saw 
racism, poverty and militarism as one and the same battle.

Remarkably, although King’s voice was faith-based, he embraced believer and non-believer, the religious and the 



secular. As Rabbi Everett Gendler, chair of our 1968 event, recalled, “When King struck the depths of a moral gey-
ser, living waters gushed universally.”

Perhaps King was able to connect with people outside his own faith because his circle of closest advisers also in-
cluded people of faith — or people with no faith. Many of King’s closest confidantes on civil rights were from secular, 
socialist backgrounds. Bayard Rustin, a longtime socialist advocate of non-violent protest, was “openly disparag-
ing of the concept of a deity and would roll his eyes at King’s God talk,” said David Garrow, author of the Pulitzer 
Prize-winning Bearing the Cross: Martin Luther King Jr., and the Southern Christian Leadership Conference, in an 
interview.
King partnered with other secularists, too — people such as Dr. Benjamin Spock and Joan Baez. Secularists grav-
itated to King’s moral passion in part because he modeled his non-violence not just on the biblical Jesus, but on 
Mahatma Gandhi — perhaps a more fitting model for them.

A common cause
And so people of all stripes, all races, all income levels, and, indeed, all faiths joined King’s cause. My colleagues 
who participated with King in these civil rights marches recount double-edged experiences, some inspirational, oth-
ers frightening.

Heschel told us more than once that he felt his “legs were praying” during those marches. Gendler, in a recent 
conversation, recalled arriving in Birmingham with 18 other rabbis. They were instructed by King’s associates who 
picked them up at the airport to crouch down in the back seat at every stop light. “We were warned that whites and 
blacks together in the same, stationary car were a plump target for a sniper. It was a scary time,” he said.
Even with the dangers, these rabbis were drawn to this man and to his vision.

I was a newly minted rabbi that day in 1968. I surely didn’t anticipate that King’s talk with us would be one of his 
last, nor did I understand that I would carry his universal message the rest of my life. In modest ways, I’ve been 
faithful to that message. Inspired by his social justice agenda, one summer I convinced my own synagogue to open 
a wing of our building for homeless families. On another occasion, I argued for a communal residence for senior 
citizens of all incomes in a house on my street.

Today’s voices
The ensuing 40 years also exposed me to many other voices of religion. Some suggest that the gospel brings pros-
perity — health and wealth. Others proclaim that God’s will is transmitted exclusively from their pulpit. Most give no 
quarter to those whom they would regard as secular or faithless. Of course, there are exceptions, but not enough of 
them. Those who witnessed King saw a man capable of cutting that broader religious swath throughout his whole 
ministry. Oh, how I miss that kind of consistent, universal voice of faith today.

King’s words that night — powerful and poetic — still resonate: “All too often I have seen religious leaders stand 
amid the social injustices that pervade our society, mouthing pious irrelevancies and sanctimonious trivialities. All 
too often the religious community has been a taillight instead of a headlight.”
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